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Briefing: Abandoned Buildings 
To Minister of Conservation Date 

submitted 7 December 2023 

Risk 
Assessment 

High 

Ongoing Damage to the Chateau, 
Significant Public Relations risk, 
Legal risk 

Priority High 

Reference 23-B-0479 DocCM DOC-7513485 

Security Level In Confidence - Legally privileged 

Action sought 
Obtain direction on which paths 
relating to abandoned buildings you 
would like DOC to focus on 

Timeframe 22 December 
2023 

Attachments Appendix 1 – Detailed Options Analysis Table 

Contacts 
Name and position Cell phone 
Mike Tully, Deputy Director-General Organisation Support  

Ruth Isaac, Deputy Director-General, Policy and Regulatory Services  
s9(2)(a)
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Appendix 1 – Options analysis 

Option Benefits Disadvantages Projected 
Fiscal risk 

Option 1 - Current 
situation 

Building is protected through minor levels of 
maintenance. 
Insurance is maintained. 
Building systems continue to be compliant and working. 

Weathertightness issues won’t be resolved, and further 
damage will occur. 
Budget is impacted by approximately $2.1m per year. 
Does not meet heritage obligations. 

$2.02m 

Option 2– 
Decommission 
Building 

Stop future costs being incurred on building 

Building will deteriorate rapidly. 
Core building systems will not be operational or 
compliant (including fire sprinklers). 
Insurance will no longer be valid. 
Public, Iwi and Stakeholders including Heritage NZ will 
hold DOC to account for damage caused. 
Does not meet heritage obligations. 

$1.27m 

Option 3 - 
Minimise 
spending while 
maintaining 
essential services 
and Building 
Warrant of 
Fitness. 

Minimal costs are incurred by DOC  

Central North Island regional budget is unable to 
support this cost pressure.  
Building will deteriorate rapidly due to not being 
weathertight. 
Public, Iwi and Stakeholders including Heritage NZ will 
hold DOC to account for damage caused. 
Does not meet heritage obligations. 
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Option Benefits Disadvantages Projected 
Fiscal risk 

Option 4 - 
Complete critical 
repairs 

Building will continue to be maintained. 
Critical leaks will be fixed reducing damage internally. 

Budget is unable to support this cost pressure. 
Doesn’t make building weathertight and leaks will 
continue to appear causing damage. 
Does not meet heritage obligations. 

 

Option 5 – Make 
building 
weathertight 

Building damage will be reduced significantly and 
heritage features will be protected. 
Responds to Heritage NZ view building is extremely 
significant by appropriately protecting it. 

Budget is unable to support this cost pressure. 
DOC will not have the information required to prepare 
future business cases. 
Does not meet heritage obligations. 

 

Option 6 – 
Appoint team to 
complete future 
options 

Building damage will be reduced significantly and 
heritage features will be protected. 
Allows Government to get a good understanding of the 
building requirements for future options to be 
considered. Including developing conservation plan. 
Comprehensive approach to protection of the building. 
Allows prospective lessees to understand the current 
state of the building to inform any negotiations. 

Budget is unable to support this cost pressure  

s9(2)(j)

s9(2)(j)

s9(2)(j)
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Associate Minister of Housing (Social Housing)
 

Email: harry.evans@parliament.govt.nz | Website: www beehive govt.nz
Private Bag 18041, Parliament Buildings, Wellington 6160, New Zealand
 
Please also send all e-mails directed at me to my colleague: Tui Arona tui arona@parliament govt nz

 
 
 
 

From: Mike Tully <mtully@doc.govt.nz> 
Sent: Friday, 15 December 2023 11:00 AM
To: Tui Arona <Tui.Arona@parliament.govt.nz>; Ruth Isaac <risaac@doc.govt.nz>
Cc: Harry Evans <Harry.Evans@parliament.govt.nz>; Government Services <GovernmentServices@doc.govt.nz>; CJ Juby
<cjjuby@doc.govt.nz>; Sarah Apperley <sapperley@doc.govt.nz>
Subject: RE: FURTHER QUESTIONS: 23-B-0479 - Abandoned Buildings
 
Good morning Tui
 
In response to the below please find above answers to the questions thanks. Obviously happy to chat more on Monday if needed
 
Cheers
Mike
 

From: Tui Arona <Tui.Arona@parliament.govt.nz> 
Sent: Thursday, December 14, 2023 10:37 AM
To: Ruth Isaac <risaac@doc.govt.nz>; Mike Tully <mtully@doc.govt.nz>
Cc: Harry.Evans <Harry.Evans@parliament.govt.nz>; Government Services <GovernmentServices@doc.govt.nz>
Subject: FURTHER QUESTIONS: 23-B-0479 - Abandoned Buildings
 
Kia ora kōrua,
 
Couple of questions on this paper. Can we please have answers back by phone or email (we do not need a new briefing) or, if
recommend by you, you could update him verbally at officials on Monday if there is time of course. Let us know if Monday is a
realistic timeframe or advise if more time is required to pull together the info.
 

2. Rec c)1: What is the cost to just save the big building? Has this cost been tested at market?

6. Para 32 – table.
a. FY23/24 Capex for Weather tightness & Ancillary buildings  – how much incurred so far, how much to

year end 24 forecast?
b. 

, how much do we spend for security fencing
etc?

7. Appendix 1 – Option 1: What are the costs for not meeting the heritage obligations?
 
Thanks
 
 

From: Tui Arona 
Sent: Monday, 11 December 2023 3:37 PM
To: Mike Tully <mtully@doc.govt.nz>; Ruth Isaac <risaac@doc.govt.nz>
Cc: Government Services <GovernmentServices@doc.govt.nz>; Harry Evans <Harry.Evans@parliament.govt.nz>
Subject: SIGNED (Partial) - 23-B-0479 - Abandoned Buildings
 
Kia ora kōrua,
 
The Minister has read the paper and made some decisions – please see attached for your records and actions.
 
NB: Re: Rec b) .
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1. Rec b):  

 
 

 
 

 

 

2. Rec c)1: What is the cost to just save the big building? Has this cost been tested at market? 

We do not have an estimate of cost to save the big building, this would require a consultant 
team to be appointed to do detailed investigations into the structure and services as well as 
the heritage designs which would need to be preserved.  This work would take around 6 
months to complete and would be at a cost of approximately $1.2m in design fees and 
onsite investigations. 
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s9(2)(h)

Out of Scope

s9(2)(h), s9(2)(j)

Out of Scope

9(2)(h), 9(2)(j)

9(2)(j), 9(2)(h)

Rele
as

ed
 un

de
r th

e O
ffic

ial
 In

for
mati

on
 Act



 

6. Para 32 – table.  

a. FY23/24 Capex for Weather tightness & Ancillary buildings  – how 
much incurred so far, how much to year end 24 forecast? 
$889,000 has been spent to date with total for 2023/24 expected to be 
approximately $2m (inclusive of the $889,000 spent to date).   

b. If we do not invest in R & M & weathertightness [I assume this is repairs and 
maintenance – but if you have a different more logical interpretation to this 
abbreviation please advise] on Chateau, how much do we spend for security 
fencing etc?  

The estimated costs to board up doors and windows of main building is estimated at 
$30,000.  It is not recommended to install a solid fence as this would cause security 
issues as it would obscure view of the building, however cost estimate for this is 
$80,000.  The cost to board up the other 26 buildings is likely to be around $20,000. 

7. Appendix 1 – Option 1: What are the costs for not meeting the heritage obligations? 
We are not aware of any fiscal costs for not meeting heritage obligations. However, there 
will be costs to reputation as a result of not meeting our heritage obligations.   

There are a number of external policies and agreements which need to be taken into 
account when making decision about the building due to the heritage status of the building 
and its location in a world heritage site.  These include: 

• UNESCO World Heritage Convention 

• International Council on Monuments and Sites (ICOMOS) NZ Charter 2010 

• Ministry for Culture and Heritage Policy for Government Management of 
Cultural Heritage Places (2022) 

These policies and conventions drive what preservation is expected of government 
departments in relation to heritage buildings.  They also require a conservation plan to be 
developed which includes the long-term maintenance of the building as well as a 
requirement to preserve the building in good condition.  
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Follow up Questions from Minister -- 23-B-0479 - Abandoned Buildings 

The options in the briefing only relate to short term solutions for the Chateau and ancillary buildings.  

The financial implications (outlined in briefing 23-B-0479) are in the following table: 

Item FY23/24 FY24/25 

Total ($'000s) 

  
Opex 

($'000s) 

Capex 

($'000s) 

Opex 

($'000s) 

Capex 

$('000s) 

 

 
       

Chateau 

Weathertightness 
      

Ancillary Buildings 

Repairs 
       

Protection of Heritage 

Assets 
100    100 

Chateau ongoing and 

actual costs incurred 
2,020   2,140   4,160 

 

 

 

     

Total      

 

Longer term options have not been considered in detail and we would look to the Minister to 

provide direction on the options we should investigate.  These include: 

• Formal engagement with iwi on their views and preferences for the future of the Chateau 

and how this may fit with the Treaty Settlement negotiation process. 

• Undertaking an EOI to the international market for commercial interest in the building.  This 

will seek expressions of interest from commercial operators and developers and will ask 

them to indicate what their interest would be and concession term they would be looking to 

sign up to. We will need to engage with iwi and hapū about the assessment criteria for the 

EOI before progressing this option.   

• Undertaking detailed investigations, including intrusive building testing by construction 

experts, to obtain a detailed view of the programme and costs to bring the building up to a 

usable condition including earthquake strengthening.  This would also include completing a 

heritage conservation plan for the building.  The cost to undertake this work is estimated at 

$1.2 to $1.5m. 

• What the demolition process for the building would look like and the regulatory and legal 

process that would need to be undertaken to get consent to demolish the building. 

Key messages 

• The Grand Chateau Tongariro Hotel is a Category 1 heritage listed building owned and run as 

a hotel business by Bayview Hotels International, a wholly owned subsidiary of Kah NZ Ltd. 

• KAH’s 30-year lease of the Chateau property expired in 2020; this was extended on a month-

by-month arrangement while renewal negotiations continued. 

Out of Scope
Out of Sc Out of Sc Out of Sc
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• On January 31 2023, we were informed by the hotel operators Kah NZ Ltd the hotel would 

close on February 5 2023. DOC assumed management of the property on 9 March 2023. 

• KAH cited a general downturn in the tourism sector; uncertainty about the future of the 

Ruapehu ski-fields in light of the voluntary administration of Ruapehu Alpine Lifts, 

announced October 2022, and a Detailed Seismic Assessment (DSA) which had found the 

building below earthquake code compliance. 

• Along with the Chateau Hotel, the property includes 26 other buildings within Whakapapa 

Village, many of which are generally in poor condition. 

• Discussions around the end of lease obligations are ongoing with KAH. 

• No decisions about the building have been made and any future considerations will need to 

be worked through with our treaty partners. 

• Any future operator of the Chateau will require a concession under the Conservation Act 

1987.  
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